TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday the 8th May 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Cllr John Dransfield

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr David Storey


Cllr Ruth Crompton 

Cllr Ian Hartley
Cllr Clare Storey 


Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr David Barritt

Apologies  Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Mark Attwood, CCllr David Whipp

Also present: Steven Wilcock, Debra Gaskell, Aron Cross, Helen Brown, Katie John
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 9th April 2018 were approved.  One small spelling correction to take place. Proposed by Cllr D Storey  seconded by Cllr D Barrit
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Community Centre Update
Steven Wilcock attended the meeting and advised that, on professional advice, a trading arm of the shop planned for the library building will have one shareholder; this being Trawden Forest Community Centre.  The Trustees will take the fabric of th building and library and th shop will be a separate entity.  The group have had to go back to Lancashire County Council and ask for permission to sub-let the shop part to the Trustees.  CCllr Jenny Purcell is chasing this agreement on behalf of the Trustees.  They have been asked to prepare energy suppliers, so things are moving forward.  It is planned that the Community Centre Trustees will own the business with 8 directors; 4 being trustees and 4 independent members.

Steven advised that the plans are still moving forward for changing the Beer and Music Festival to the Recreation Ground.  Last year, the numbers attending the event were uncontrolled, and as the weather was very good, about twice as many attended the event than was first thought.  Steven wanted to make it clear that the venue hasn’t changed due to complaints about noise, it has been moved due to numbers attending.  Pendle Borough Council have been clamping down on festivals all over the borough.  The group have applied for a temporary event notice and have been advised that Environmental Health have called and asked for a noise reduction.  They would be in attendance when noise levels were set and would attend frequently over the weekend event to check all measures were still in place.  The licence for the event is in Steven’s name as he is Chair of the Trustees.  Door staff would have to have clickers in pockets to count the number of people attending to a maximum of 500.  There are worries over public safety as a lot of the event is outdoors next to a road.  Steven has advised the Rotary Club that, unless the event is 100% complaint with the regulations set by Pendle Council, then the event could not take place at the Community Centre.  All of the land around the Community Centre and Library has now been included on their own premises licence.
Steven advised that walking groups appear to be using the Community Centre car park when they meet, which means that people who have booked the Centre for events cannot park.  Cllr Robinson advised that Pendle Borough Council may have the details of the walking groups.  Steven to check and contact them.

Since the inception of the Friendship Group, the number of attendees has risen from 12 to a record 55 last week.  The group has entertainment and people give talks.  There are 15 volunteers who support the group and they feel that it is very successful.  Steven asked whether the Parish Council would be willing to contribute to the costs again this year.  Each attendees pays an amount each time for the cost of their lunch.  Cllr Hodgson congratulated the volunteers who give their time to this very successful group. 
Police report

Adele received a response from the Police and Crime Commissioner regarding the letters sent about the vacant post for the Boulsworth Ward.  The response advised that this position will not be filled, but assured the Council that the local Neighbourhood Policing Team are briefed about issues in the area and are on regular patrol.
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Residents Issues
Aron Cross attended the meeting regarding the issues with the road between Wycoller and Parson Lee Farm.  Adele has been copied in on correspondence from the Borough and County Councillors regarding this, but Aron feels that the response he is receiving from Lancashire County Council is unsatisfactory.  In the past, road planings have been used to fill the holes which then wash into the water upon a heavy downpour.  Some of the culverts are blocked and this has now caused erosion on and at the side of the road.  Adele has already requested information from the County Council about the standard that a historic highway should be, and how this is going to be achieved.  County Councilllor Keith Iddon has advised that repairs will take place on August, but Aron would like confirmed dates (which need to be shared with all residents) so that everyone is aware when there will be no access through Wycoller.  Aron’s first complaints about the road were to LCC in August 2016.  Tesco and Jewson’s have already advised they will not deliver to Parson Lew, and they have been warned that Morrisons’s will not deliver much longer unless the road is fixed.  There is overgrown vegetation between the car park and Wycoller which is cut ad-hoc.  Adele to write to CCllr Iddon and ask for an on-site visit to discuss the options, and for a proper maintenance schedule for the vegetation.

Debra Gaskell attended the meeting to advise she is working on a new Voluntary sector network website called Real Pendle.  It includes voluntary organisations and not for profit groups with information and ‘What’s on’ around Pendle.  It is a Community version of the yellow pages and is free of charge to put details onto it.  Cllr Hodgson thinks this is a great idea.  Adele to add details onto the Facebook page and website.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven Hounslow has asked whether it is possible to put a fence behind the War Memorial to stop the sheep eating the daffodils that have been planted there.  Cllr Hodgson to check with Keith Birtwistle if it would be his fence to erect.
Cllr Robinson advised that the willow sheep at Trawden Road have been vandalised and children from Park High School.  2 have no ears left, and Cllr Robinson will arrange a repair.

Cllr Robinson’s article with Jewson’s has appeared in the Colne Times.  The group are continuing to work on the area outside Kevin Guy’s, and she thanked Cllr Hodgson for getting some manure for the area.

A bench has been ordered for the Millennium Garden.  Cllr Robinson will arrange to get a plaque done, and ensure it is secure when placed at the garden.  Adele has received confirmation from Barnfield construction that the cost is agreeable and to invoice them once all work has been complete.

The group are struggling to water the containers in summer so are looking for some sort of portable watering system.  Cllr Hodgson will see what he can get at the auction.

Adele confirmed that the Guides have taken responsibility for the raised beds in the Peace Garden.

The weeds need killing on the road side.  Adele to ask when this will take place.
Adele confirmed that she has managed to secure £250 of funding from the Parish Champions Fund for the cost of the 4 new planters on Skipton Road.  These have been ordered and will be delivered direct to Textstyles for the vinyls to be applied.

Colne and District Committee meeting

The planning application for Cowfield Farm has been temporarily withdrawn as there is a query over some ownership documents supplied.  Cllr Cockburn-Price has copied in her colleagues so they are aware of the facts for when this comes back to Committee.

£700 has been allocated to the Garden festival from the Borough Councillors.  Sarah Cockburn-Price has been very supportive of everything in Trawden, and we need to keep the pressure on so that we do not lose out.

Building Control is monitoring the stability of the land at Scar Top Mill, Church Street.  This is being dealt with mainly by insurance companies.

Cllr Dransfield advised that some money has been taken out of the Capital budget, therefore we need to ensure we are still able to apply for grants for projects.

Neighbourhood Plan
The examiner has suspended the continuation of the examination as he has some queries.  He has asked that we respond by the end of May.  The Environment Agency has objected to 2 sites included in the Plan as they 
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are in flood Zone 3.  They have requested that we carry out site specific flood risk assessments on these two sites in order for them to be included.  Cllr Dransfield has spoken to Flood Risk Consult who advise they can carry out his work for £1300 - £1500.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that this be done as soon as possible in order to get the Plan through examination.  Seconded Cllr C Storey.  Put to vote – all in favour.
The examiner has also requested more details of the scoring. Cllr Dransfield has looked at when sessions took place and who was involved.  Cllr Dransfield asked the Councillors again whether they were all still in favour of site 011 – land adjacent to 37 Hollin Hall.  All Councillors unanimously agreed that this site should still be included in the Plan.

Cllr Dransfield has submitted 3 samples – Inghamite Church, Winewall; the Tram Tracks and the Victorian Toilet to Pendle Council for inclusion on the Local List.  Jonathan Dicken has created a pro-forma to be completed for all submissions.

Allotments/Garages
Cllr’s D & C Storey have been ensuring allotments are being tended to with the recent good weather.  Letters are to go out to plot 28 – no progress made on the plot this year so far; Plot 33 – needs a lot of work doing to this plot to bring it up to standard; Plot 31 – some other tenants have done some work on this plot with no input from the tenant; Plot 18 – needs a lot of work to bring it up to standard.

Cllr D Storey asked for 2 additions to the waiting list.  Adele to add.

The tenant of plot 22 advises they no longer want the plot.  Adele to offer it to someone on the waiting list.

Plot 11 has a new tenant.  Adele to chase John Whiteside to see when he is coming to complete work requested.
Cllr’s D & C Storey advise that work has been carried out on some garages and improvements are being made.
Adele advised that there are still some tenants who have not paid their allotment rents or garage rents.  A letter and revised invoice will be sent out, with an additional charge of £5 for admin costs.  Additional £5 charge proposed by Cllr Hodgson, seconded Cllr Hartley.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

Katie John and Helen Brown attended the meeting following a recent meeting of the Friends of Trawden Rec group.  Katie apologised for not attending in April as requested.  Cllr Dransfield asked what planned income they had for the Rec, but this has not yet been looked at.  The group are proposing the send out a leaflet/questionnaire to the whole of the parish asking them if they would be willing to pay another £1.50 on top of the existing precept to take control of the Rec.  A proposed form has been drawn up, and will be sent to Adele to make sure the information is correct and check all the required data protection regulations are followed on the form.  Cllr Dransfield advised that, currently Pendle Borough Council are not asking for any maintenance contribution from the Parish Council, and if the Parish Council take ownership of the Rec, all parishioners would still be paying for all other recreation grounds in the borough, through their council tax, as the vast majority are still under Pendle Council control and responsibility.  
Gladstone Terrace
The wall at the front of Gladstone Terrace is, in places in a bad state of repair.  In some places, parts of the wall have been taken down to create accesses for people who used to park on the road.  The properties now have parking to the rear, so very rarely park on the road.  This has been included on the enforcement list by Pendle Borough Council.
Tram Track repair

Cllr Hodgson thanked those who had helped with the repair of the tram track edges.  Adele has received an email from the resident of Thornlea asking to purchase land near to their property.  It was decided that it all should be kept in Parish Council ownership so that we have control of what happens with the whole area as it is of historical interest.

It has also come to light that there is a covenant on the tram tracks that those who live from Thornlea upwards are financially responsible for any repairs that are needed on this section of the tracks.  Adele to write to the residents and inform them.  Content of the letter proposed by Cllr Robinson, seconded by Cllr Dransfield.  Put to vote – all in favour.
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Photos of the Parish

As the Parish is changing and building sites have now been identified in the Neighbourhood Plan, Adele suggested that photo’s should be taken of the Parish and uploaded to the website.  It could be something that is done every year or two years.  Councillors were asked to send their suggestions to Adele for inclusion on the list.  Cllr Barrit will take the pictures.

Parish Matters
Cllr Crompton advised that there is a broken foot bridge at Ball Grove.  Adele to report.

Cllr Crompton feels that Coal Pit Lane needs looking at.  There are a lot of obstacles in the road and walls that are falling down.  Adele to report and copy Colne Town Council as it is defined as Colne Parish.

Cllr Crompton advised that there are 2 bin bags on a gate near Coldwell for rubbish/dog fouling.  She wanted to be sure they will be removed when full.
Cllr Hodgson advised that there are sheep escaping onto the road through a stile near to the Rec.  Adele to report.
Planning Applications
APPLICATION: 18/0183/FUL 

PROPOSAL:
Full:  Change of use of general industrial and storage (Use Class B1, B2 and B8) to storage of plant hire equipment (Sui Generis). AT: Whiteholme Mill Skipton Road Trawden FOR: Kevin Guy Plant Hire

Response sent 23/4/18 – ‘The Parish Council have no objections to the proposals in the application.

APPLICATION: 18/0230/FUL 

PROPOSAL:Full:  Conversion of barn into two dwellings.

AT: Far Wanless Farm Barn Hollin Hall  Trawden FOR:Mrs  Lynsey  Taylor-Watson
The Parish Councillors see that the Conservation Officer has been involved in the plans for this property.  The Councillors are happy that it is in-keeping with the area.
Correspondence
Bank statement received

Response received from Geoff Driver in response to the letter sent about the state of the roads in Pendle Rural

Email received from Jerry Stanford advising that the Police and Crime Commissioner has received the letters sent regarding the Pendle Rural vacancy

Email received from the Police and Crime Commissioners Office acknowledging receipt of both letters sent recently.

Minutes of the Pendle Parks Forum meeting received

Copy of email received from Cllr Cockburn-Price reporting the issues of the wall at Gladstone Terrace to Pendle Borough Council

Confirmation received from Keith Higson that the area at Gladstone Terrace steps will not be cut as Trawden in Bloom are planting wild flower seeds on the area.

Advice received that Neil Watson will report the dangerous delivery to the former Parish Hall to LCC.

Email trail received regarding the investigations into the works carried out on the Pack Horse Track at Wycoller.  David Goode to investigate

Advice received that the Environment Agency has objected to the Neighbourhood Plan as two of the suggested sites are in Flood Zone 3 and appropriate investigations haven’t been included in the Plan.

Framework 41 received and distributed from Pendle Borough Council’s Planning department

Notification received from a Solicitor of the new owners of 153 Cotton Tree Lane and associated garage

Advice received that the applications for the Pendle Business Person of the Year will be confirmed w/c 23/4/18

Email received from Keith Iddon advising that ‘I can now confirm that we are committed to undertaking repairs to the historic highway in Wycoller.  Considering the busy nature of this popular tourist attraction in Pendle, we are aiming to complete the works required before August’.  Adele has asked the specifics of the works to be carried out
Consultation request from Lancashire County Council for the maintenance of street lighting.

Minutes of the Events Safety Advisory Group received.  Next meeting 16th June 10.30am
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Advice received that Trawden Forest Parish Council have been unsuccessful in being shortlisted for the Pendle Business Awards this year.

Advice received that the road markings at the junction of Church Street, Colne Road and Burnley Road will be re-done by the end of May

Invitation to join in with the Great Plastic Pick Up on 11-13th May 2018

Responses received from Paul Foxley and Heather Greaves on the query of what they think should happen to the Recreation Ground.

Trading Standards update received from LCC; sent out to all Councillors

Email received from T Egerton regarding the potholes on Wycoller Hill.  Adele to forward to LCC

Email received regarding storage of business machinery at Park Cottages and alleged car selling at Alderhurst Farm.  Adele to report both.

Finance
Bank transfer of £253 approved for payment to S Hounslow for Lengthsman Hours
Bank transfer of £100.00 approved for payment to Community Centre Trustees for room hire
Bank transfer of £384.00 approved for payment to Ian Salter for grass cutting

Bank transfer of £300.00 approved for payment to Friendship Group as donation

Bank transfer of £51.14 approved for payment to B Robinson for reimbursement of good purchased on behalf of Trawden in Bloom

Bank transfer of £576.71 approved for payment to Zurich Insurance for Parish Council insurance

Additional hours for Clerk approved £79.70
Meeting closed 10.25pm – next meeting Monday 11th June 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 2nd July, 3rd September, 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
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